Minutes of the MVCC Professional Association

Executive Board

April 9, 2003

Present: Pres. Ellis Searles, Past Pres. Bill Perrotti, Marie Czarnecki, Mike Donaruma, Sam Drogo, Art Friedberg, Colleen Kehoe-Robinson, Gene Militello, Luther Reidel, Dennis Rahn, Mike Sewall, and Jim Smrtic. Also Newsletter Editor Cynthia Villanti.

1. Approval of 3/05/03 minutes

Motion to approve:

1st Mike Sewall

2nd Gene Militello

Carried unanimously 

2.
President’s report

a) LAP

The team has been meeting. As part of the LAP initiative to increase PA visibility LAP Grant funds will be used for the following:

Commencement

Coin -style key rings will be distributed to the graduates, reading “Congratulations Graduate” on the front and “MVCC Professional Association” on the back. Pres. Searles will be on stage to congratulate each graduate and hand each a key ring. 

Mousepads, pens

Mousepads will be distributed to members. Pens bearing the PA logo will be made available for students at the Help Desk.

Contract printing

George Zook researched the cost of printing pocket-sized contracts: it would be prohibitively expensive. We will contract the College print shop and buy binders. George Zook will do the color cover.

b) RA (4/3-5); Local Presidents’ Conference (4/2-3)

Pres. Searles, Bill Perrotti, Cynthia Villanti, and Mike Sewall attended.

Awards

· PAnorama received 5 statewide awards.

· George Searles was named a Higher Ed Member of the Year.

Higher Ed Council 

· Patriot’s Act

The provisions of this act may impact colleges: FBI can deputize a campus police officer without informing the campus police office. This FBI designate could not reveal his/her identity. It’s not clear who this designate would be. Pres. Searles consulted Library Director Steve Frisbee regarding policies of which he is aware. He has not yet been made aware of such policies. He will look into the matter and get back to her.

c) Local Presidents’ Council 

PAC Coordinator Meeting (3/31)

There is a coordinated effort in practically every K-12 school district to attend the May 3 Budget Rally in Albany.

“Get Out the Vote” Billboard 

Billboards to support the district school budget votes are being put up all over the area. Each local has been asked to contribute $200. The K-12 locals didn’t expect the PA to contribute, but would welcome its support. Pres. Searles pointed out that there was nothing on the posters to indicate the sponsors. Mike Sewall said it would be inappropriate for the PA to support a political effort that does not clearly indicate the sponsor, even though we fully agree with the message. The board concurred and recommended that Pres. Searles explain our reasons for declining to participate.

d) CNY Labor Council (3/27)

UNITE/Divine Bros. rally (4/16 at 11:30am) /donation

The Divine Bros. workers have been defeated in their strike. Their unemployment has run out and they are being decertified. Originally there was a movement for regular support on the line, but that has been changed to providing a fund to be distributed among the striking workers and a final rally. There was general agreement on the board to provide a donation but disagreement on the amount.

Motion to expend $500 for the Divine Bros. workers strike fund:

1st Dennis Rahn

2nd 

Carried 10-1.

Pres. Searles will attend the Rally and asked board members who were free at that hour to join her.

Worker Memorial Day (4/28)

· NYSUT will be donating to the memorial monument.

· Motion to expend $50 to send two PA representatives: Bill Perrotti, who is Vice President of the NYS Labor Council, and PA President Ellis Searles  to the Worker Memorial Day Commemorative Dinner:

1st Marie Czarnecki

2nd Mike Sewall

Carried unanimously.

e) AFT Higher Ed 

Pres. Searles attended along with Cynthia Villanti who was the invited guest of AFT.

Strategic Planning (by 4/21)

Locals have been asked to review this AFT document. Pres. Searles asked for assistance. Marie Czarnecki, Bill Perrotti, and Cynthia Villanti volunteered.

Publication on Web-based Education/ Presentation on Hybrid Courses

Our contract language on Web-based education has been recognized on a national level, and will be featured in an upcoming AFT publication. Cynthia Villanti has written a section of that publication on Web-based Education. Also, at the invitation of AFT, at the conference, she presented a report on hybrid web-based courses. 

f) State Assembly Budget Hearing (3/13)

Pres. Searles testified. At the hearing arranged by RoAnne Destitio, Chairman Farrell, related constituencies were grouped at the table. Pres. Searles was grouped with Pres. Schafer and the president of Utica College.

g) MVCC Budget

Communitas article

The College administration went to Albany the week after the PA went to the Higher Ed Lobby Day. Pres. Schafer  and other MVCC administrators  were told by legislators what a great job the PA had done. In the March 24th Communitas, Pres. Schafer writes: “I want to express my thanks and appreciation to the leadrship of the MVCC Professional Association for their separate visits to State legislators to discuss our important budget needs. Their efforts are sincerely appreciated.”

Internal Budget hearing (4/11)

Pres. Searles and the president of AMVA have been invited.

Briefing for Board of Legislators  (4/16)

Pres. Searles has been invited.

h) Eannace fundraiser (4/3)

This event coincided with the RA. The PA was asked to attend but could not. The PA plans to screen candidates for the upcoming election, and after that process is complete, will formally endorse a candidate. 

i) Association Leave

Although there is a mutual understanding between the College and the PA that lobby days are on behalf of the institution, not the PA alone, the PA lobbyists were required to use Association Leave time per the contract for this effort.

j) PRR draft

Pres. Searles sent comments on the draft to Chair Denise DiGiorgio and the Committee to indicate that the PA was not involved in Strategic Planning as the draft states, and that the evaluation process described in the draft is not what the collective Bargaining Agreement contains.

k) Summer Institute

There will be three PA Workshops:

1. New Contract Workshop, presented by Sam Drogo and Dennis Rahn.

2. PA Benefits Fund Workshop, presented by Paul Halko and Laura Calhoun of NYSUT Benefits.

3. Panel discussion on campus/classroom safety, with Dennis Rahn, Carolyn D’Argenio, Denise DiGiorgio, Dan Larsen, and Chief Palmer.


l) United Way Meeting/Awards Ceremony (3/27)

Pres. Ellis Searles, Luther Reidel, and Cynthia Villanti attended. They spoke to the County Executive at the event. The CNY Labor Council received an award. 

m) New York Teacher LAP coverage

An article on the PA and the first community college LAP grant appeared in the latest edition. PA representatives at the RA received many comments on the positive intiatives of the PA.

n) Ted Moore Run (4/27)

Radio announcements

The PA is recognized as a sponsor of the Ted Moore Run on the radio announcements and in the MVCC Foundation brochure.

NYSUT contribution

The NYSUT Regional office contributed $100 to assist the PA’s efforts in supporting the Ted Moore Run.

Addendum: a subsequent e-mail vote of 10-1 agreed to give this contribution to the Foundation as additional funding for the run.


o) Correspondence

The PA received a thank you from the MVCC Foundation for our contribution to the Ted Moore Run/Walk -None For the Road Campaign.

The PA received a thank you from RoAnn Destito for our participation in the budget hearing.

4. Treasurer’s report 

Mike Donaruma presented the detailed finalized budget proposal for approval. He asked the board to consider the question of absorbing the NYSUT/dues increases from the Fund Balance. The discussion also focused on the possibility of changing the PA's dues structure.  AFT and NYSUT charge three rates based on members' salaries.  The PA has always used a single rate irrespective of salary.
Pres. Searles noted that the Treasurer’s honoraria should be more consistent with the extent of the duties involved and recommended that the $709 annual honoraria should be $709 per semester. Dennis Rahn pointed out that, like the Grievance Chair’s, the Treasurer’s duties are required during the summer.

Motion to approve $2,835 annually for the honoraria for the Office of Treasurer:

1st Dennis Rahn

2nd Gene Militello

Carried unanimously with the abstention of Mike Donaruma.

Pres. Searles asked for approval of this budget, which will create a new two-tiered dues structure that provides a reduced rate for members with salaries of at least $18,000 but less than $28,000, and which will absorb the AFT/NYSUT dues increase for this year from the Fund Balance. The membership will be informed when the complete proposed budget is presented at the General Membership meeting that we may need to increase dues next year.


Motion to approve the budget for a total of $ 126,148.35.


1st Gene Militello


2nd Mike Sewall


Carried unanimously.

5. Due to time constraints, Committee Reports were omitted.

6.   New Business

a) Meeting with NYSUT Regional Officers 

A meeting is planned to discuss how NYSUT can help us get more involved politically.

b) May 3 Rally

Pres. Searles asked the Executive Board to participate in the May 3 March for Public Education in Albany.

c) Pres. Searles asked the Board to attend another meeting within the next few weeks on a Wednesday afternoon to complete the agenda.

Adjournment by general consensus.

Respectfully submitted, 

Marie B. Czarnecki, PA Secretary
8
5

